The Board of Commissioners of the City of Hawkinsville, Georgia met in a Regular Meeting, Monday April 4, 2011 at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall with Chairman Shelly Berryhill presiding.

PRESENT: Chairman Shelly Berryhill, Vice- Chair Henry Cravey, Phil NeSmith, James Colson and Wilson Credle.

Wilson Credle gave a prayer. All pledged allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

Chairman Berryhill called the meeting to order and asked if there were any citizens who would like to speak. There were none.
MINUTES: Phil NeSmith motioned to approve the minutes of the March 7, 2011 Regular Meeting. James Colson seconded, motion passed.

MINUTES: Phil NeSmith motioned to approve the minutes of the March 15, 2011 Called Meeting. James Colson seconded, motion passed.

OLD BUSINESS: Manager Murkerson stated he had been in contact with Lowe’s and Warner Robins Supply and both had looked at the windows at the Opera House, but he had nothing further to report.
BUSINESS LICENSE: Henry Cravey motioned to approve the applications for a business license in the names of;

1. GILMER ACOUSTICS, INC.

(147 B Cordele Hwy.- Commercial Drywall Contractor, W. Keith Gilmer, President)

2. WENDELL OVERSTREET

(339 Lower River Rd.- Mobile auto body shop sales vendor, Wendell Overstreet, owner)

3. benchmark COMPUTER

(65 34l by pass- computer sales & services, J. Kenneth Anderson, President/CEO)

James Colson seconded, motion passed.

1ST MODIFICATION TO CONTRACT, JORDAN DRIVE SANITARY SEWER REHABILITATION PROJECT:  Henry Cravey motioned to approve the change order agreement for additional sanitary sewer main and associated work for an amount of $5,660.00 with no additional time allowed completing the project. Phil NeSmith seconded, motion passed. This modification will bring the cost of the project to a total of $84,810.00, the City agreed to pay for the project from the new SPLOST funds.

CONTRIBUTE MATCHING FUNDS OF $5,000. TO PULASKI COUNTY APPLYING FOR CDBG GRANT FUNDS TO INSTALL WASTEWATER COLLECTION SYSTEM IN THE FOREST HILL SUBDIVISION: Wilson Credle motioned to approve the match. James Colson seconded, motion passed. This will be a benefit to the City.

CLOSE PLANTERS FIRST SPLOST FIRE BANK ACCOUNT NO. 50072309: Phil NeSmith motioned to close the account pending the last check being cleared. James Colson seconded, motion passed.

CITY MANAGER’S UPDATES: Manager Murkerson gave a report on the dilapidated houses from the Codes Enforcement. He included an unclean lot report, noting the old service station at 52 Commerce Street. Mr. Credle asked if there might be a “Brown Fields” grant, if there were still underground tanks.
He included a work order synopsis for the month of March from our customer service system. 

Included in his reports were arrears listing commercial customers who are behind on their bills. Mr. Berryhill asked that the reports be printed with 30, 60, 90 days behind.

Murkerson stated the Jordan Drive wastewater distribution system improvements project is completed. The contractor is still on site doing some cleanup work due to the delay caused by the heavy rains last week. EPD has been notified via email with a letter to follow.

He reported we are moving forward with the Industrial Park infrastructure project. We have asked Middle Georgia Regional Development Authority to submit a One Georgia Equity fund grant application for the project. This was done to increase the amount of the grant from $200,000 to $500,000. Robert Smith at the Regional Commission is handling this grant application. 

Middle Georgia Regional Development Authority has executed an agreement with Rehab Builders to begin the Community Market construction. The commencement date is April 11, 2011. The time for completion is 120 days.

One of our Plant Operations employees has resigned and we would like to hire another temporary with the consideration of hiring our current temporary permanently if appropriate. 

TEMPORARY HIRE AGREEMENT: Phil NeSmith motioned to approve the agreement to hire Vincent Barden as temporary employee, working with all departments as needed, under the supervision of Public Works Director. Wilson Credle seconded, motion passed. 

GMA’S DISTRICT 6 NOMINATING SLATE OF OFFICERS FOR THE 2011-2012 YEAR: Wilson Credle motioned to approve the nominations. Henry Cravey seconded, Shelly Berryhill abstained, motion passed. Berryhill did say that customarily not have two Commissioners from the same City to serve on the Board.
LAW ENFORCEMENT REPORT: Murkerson handed out the reports for March 2011. He also handed out a report on junk vehicles.

BETTER HOMETOWN REPORT: Karen Bailey gave a report of the many projects headed by Better Hometown. The Board of Directors meeting April 26, 2011 at 11:00 a.m. at the Opera House, materials for downtown businesses for the Harness Festival, 
 the Community Easter Egg Hunt at Mile Branch Park April 23rd
April is Keep Georgia Beautiful month.

Design Committee/Hawkinsville Historic Preservation Commission will meet April 19, 2011 at 4:00 p.m. at the Opera House.

Organization Committee, Tara Smith an interested HHS student and 4H Club member has accepted Karen’s invitation to attend HBHT Board meetings and to collaborate with the 4BHT committees to plan downtown events and projects. Plans for a clean up event at HHS and PCMS and a downtown scavenger hunt for trash and recyclables in April.
Other projects mentioned in the report, The Enduring Farmlands Scenic Byway, Communities of Opportunity, Recycling Committee, River Parks Advisory Council and Economic Restructuring Committee/Hawkinsville Downtown Development Authority.

ARCHWAY REPORTS: Michelle Elliott has been hired as the new Archway Professional with her first day April 7th. The report included Economic Development, Community Health, Government Service Delivery, Leadership Development and Public Education
UNITED PULASKI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT REPORTS: Lee Slade presented a report to Commissioners outlining UP’s efforts in promoting the economic development of Hawkinsville and Pulaski County. 

Working with Crisp County on Camera Ready Initiatives. Visit to Herty to develop method to market Hawkinsville and Pulaski County, partnering with Herty, UGA and United Pulaski to attract industry to Hawkinsville. Working with Dan Maddox and Taylor Health Care to find ways to utilize the Hospice Center located in Pulaski County.

Georgia Chop Sticks is in the process of moving out of Cochran, have been in contact with Dr. Lee to assist with locating a new location. Working with Regional Commission on a grant for Industrial park for water and sewage. The grant will be written by Middle Georgia Regional Development Authority to change the value from $200,000 to $500,000. Member of and working with Middle Georgia Economic Alliance to market Hawkinsville/Pulaski County (11 counties involved). Working through Archway with two local committees, one is the Branding Committee and the other Website Development to upgrade our current website.
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE REPORT: Slade also gave a report on the Hawkinsville/Pulaski County Chamber of Commerce.

The Peaches To Beaches, this years event was March 11th and 12th , a designed camera ready community, attended a networking meeting at Middle Georgia technical College with new director of Governors Office of Work Force Development, attended a meeting at the new Go Fish Education Center in Perry to begin planning for Bobberthon 2011. 
Youth Leadership an ongoing program from February through April for 11th and 12th grade students. They participated in team building, attended a City Commission meeting and toured the Go Fish Center in Perry.

Harness Festival, Kim organized a segment for Georgia Traveler (GPB) which aired March 25th. Toured Hawkinsville with the staff of (GPB). Tourism Rep, Lori Hennesey reported the Harness Festival has over $150,000 economic impact on Pulaski County. The March 26th Relay for Life, quarterly membership meeting held March 25th . The Rick Perkins Award, the P.T. Adult Leadership Planning/Steering and Program Development Committee.

FINANCE DIRECTOR’S REPORTS: Mitchell Woods handed out the cash and financial statements for February 2011.  He stated that year to date collections for LOST was $5,000 less than last year, and based on current collections the LOST revenue would be down $24,000 for the year.  He said H&V had a turn around and their gas volume had picked up.

Murkerson talked about gasoline and electric vehicles and the policies on the use of city vehicles was still in place.

COMMISSION COMMENTS:

James Colson had none.

Henry Cravey reported the speed breaker on Ryan Street needed to be fixed.

Wilson Credle had none.

Phil NeSmith talked about the Garbage Truck problems, the PTO shaft came loose, put new wiring harness on, any damage caused by this should be reported to the insurance company. He suggested getting another truck, determine the value of the current truck. Murkerson explained the truck was six years old and was purchased by online bidding. Can purchase another through the lease/purchase program of GMA.

NeSmith stated signs reading “ Prohibited Motorized Vehicles of Any Type” should be placed at the Sixth Street Ball Park, it had been reported that people were riding go-carts and 4-wheelers in the end field, possible curfew on parks. The Sheriff’s Department is making people leave the park by dark.

CITIZENS COMMENTS:

Drew Cravey reported on the Ocmulgee Order’s plans for a Harness Festival parade. There are 30 names on the list for the Pulaski Leadership program.

There being no further business.

ADJOURN: James Colson motioned to adjourn. Phil NeSmith seconded, motion passed.

